Social Justice Sunday Service – January 8, 2012 – Mac Goekler

Social Justice: Here and Into the Future
I came late to UUism.  After Tina, my first wife died in 1990 – I went in search of GOD, which evolved into writing my own theology.  In 1993, I met Susan on eco-tour in Costa Rica and amongst our long discussions; I mentioned that no reasonable church would have anyone like me who went about writing their own theology.  As a third generation UU, she assured me there was indeed a place for me.   My first UU church was the Church of the Larger Fellowship – a UU Church without walls --our newsletter church.  

Susan and I made a historic trip to Africa in 1995 which sealed our relationship.  Later that year we were married and upon my return to work I found out that all of our jobs had gone to China.  After a brief time with Susan in Atlanta, I moved to El Paso and joined the UU Community of El Paso.  A year later, I was on the board as Social Justice Chair -- Kent is not the only church that asks newcomers to be leaders.  But again, the business disappeared and in 1997, I moved to Lafayette IN at the same time Susan moved to Kent.  I joined the UU Church of Lafayette – who interestingly had out grown their space.  Sadly, at work, I found out that the “books were being cooked” and as CEO my ethos could not allow me to remain – I could not be party to a lie.  Being tired of being married, but living apart – I moved to Ohio to be with Susan and joined this church.  
My UUism is driven by my need to try and make the world a better place.  My ethical existence requires me to walk away from business practices that are not fully transparent.   As jobs were disappearing and business ethics were hitting an all time low – I retired myself early to grow orchids, build steam engines and become a house husband happy to trade my office suite for the kitchen and laundry room.
Besides Social Justice, I like UUism because of how it works.  Our basic UU governance structure is non-hierarchical congregational.  This coupled with our culture that informs us that all are created equal gives us a member user friendly environment prone to bottom-up leadership.  If you have a great idea for a children’s program based on the Harry Potter books – you’ll be encouraged and supported.  Next month we don on our wizard hats and under Becky Haines’ guidance we make magic again with our wee wizards.  

Our congregation casts a large shadow in our community and within our denomination.  This is due to the actions of this church and the individual efforts of some of its members.  We are well known for our social justice and have been for many decades.  Today you have heard much about this and now we home in on some great work at the denominational level and where our Social Justice is now.    
Our dear Rev. Melissa was a key player in negotiating the Phoenix Justice General Assembly compromise.  She is now the President –Elect of the group she represented at General Assembly – UU Allies for Racial Equity.  This group helps White UUs confront their privilege while being accountable to the People of Color community.  It is quite common here to reward good work with more responsibility.
My own dear Susan is a member of our Association’s Commission on Social Witness.  This independent group helps congregations formulate social justice public policy and facilitate social justice action by our members.  Our denomination’s board of trustees felt that the commission’s process for generating public witness statements took up too much time and asked our denomination’s  governing body, the delegates from all the congregations, to eliminate this witness statement process and the delegates said NO.  We are a justice seeking people and our people govern.   Becky Haines gave me T shirt emblazoned with “If the people lead, the leaders will follow”.  When Rev. Sinkford, our Association’s President saw me wearing this, he gestured to it with a loud “Amen”.   This is who we are.   

Our congregation has had a major impact on UU Social Justice Public Policy Statements.  An example, the “Alternatives to the War on Drugs” statement was amended into it final form with half the changes coming from Kent.  
When we were working on a program to create a culture of peace within our denomination the question asked was: “How are we going to keep this going after the policy statement is agreed to and the denomination moves on?”  “We could, I said, create a group to keep the congregations involved in peace work” – we did and the UU Peace Ministry Network was born.  Anyone of us can take up the torch of justice.  

This last year my UUs for Alternatives to the Death Penalty board colleagues voted me president – at our aging founder’s request.   Good work just seems to get you more and more work. 

 Our Chalice Lighting this morning gave us the history of our Flaming Chalice and also described the origin of our UU Service Committee.  For the second time, I am the district coordinator for the service committee and our own Vivien Sandlund is your local service committee representative.
This year Time Magazine named their Person on the Year “The Protestor”, which looks and sounds a lot like us.  Walking though our parking lot – you can readily see what we stand for just by reading all the bumper stickers.  At various times we have hung banners on the front of the Church, including “Standing on the Side of Love”, “Healthcare for All”, and a rainbow ribbon.   We gathered on the steps and banged pots and pans in memory of Molly Ivins.  This coming June at General Assembly you will see a significant protest with most  of our people wearing yellow “Standing on the Side of Love” T shirts.  You are much more likely to see protest T shirts worn here during services than dress clothes.  
Our congregation has been through many trials and tribulations, but has always survived and continued to serve the community.  Now we are faced with another inflection point – a good problem this time.  We have long discussed that we will run out of room and we now we have.  I’m sure we will move forward, expand our space and embrace additional membership – as our mission and vision tells us to do.  This is good news indeed.   With more membership, we can be a bigger force for good here in our community.

As we move down this new path we will be able to pursue some social justice objectives we have wanted to do – including becoming a Green Sanctuary.  Also, we can move forward with updating our pledge to the community and ourselves to becoming a better welcoming congregation.  We may even look at a personal favorite of mine and become a peace advocate church.  

Will we continue to be a force for social justice well into the future?  Our history and traditions do give us a window to view the future with.  My prediction, long after I’m gone the babies that were born here this last year will be doing social justice here – likely better than we do it now.

